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GEORGE MASON UNIVERSITY 
AGENDA FOR THE FACULTY SENATE MEETING 

FEBRUARY 23, 2022  
Continuation meeting from February 9, 2022 

Electronic Meeting*, 3:00 – 4:15 p.m.  
 

I. Call to Order 
 

II. Approval of the Minutes: December 1 and December 8, 2021  
 

III. Opening Remarks – Melissa Broeckelman-Post, Chair 
 

Rector Jimmy Hazel will address the Faculty Senate 
 

IV. Committee Reports 
A. Senate Standing Committees 

Executive Committee 
• Senate Coffee Chat (on Zoom) Friday, February 11, 9:30am 

 https://gmu.zoom.us/j/95897890149?pwd=Q0tIR3ZKTGpiTURTenNBMlB2S08xQT09 

Academic Policies    Appendix A 
     Revised Incomplete Grade Policy 
Budget and Resources             
Faculty Matters        
Nominations  
     Fill vacancies on Organization and Operations, Research Advisory Council, and the  
     Task Force on Reimagining Faculty Roles and Rewards 
Organization and Operations          Appendix B 
     Revised Charge for the Faculty Handbook Revision Committee (postponed until after  

announcements) 
      

B. Other Committees/Faculty Representatives      Appendix C 
 
Task Force for Reimagining Faculty Roles and Rewards*   
Committee on External Academic Relations (CEAR)*   
Gift Acceptance Committee*        Appendix D 
Graduate Council  
Grievance Committee 
Mason Club* 
Mason Core Committee*  
Master Plan Steering Committee 
Research Advisory Committee 
Term Faculty Committee 

 
 

 
V. New Business 

 
  

https://gmu.zoom.us/j/95897890149?pwd=Q0tIR3ZKTGpiTURTenNBMlB2S08xQT09
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SVP Carol Kissal- presentation on Tier III Status and Compensation Plan  
 moved to March 2, 2022 meeting 

 
 

VI. Announcements         Appendix E   
      Provost Ginsberg 

                  Sr. VP Kissal 
Mason Climate Action Plan Development 
Mason COACHE  
 

VII. Remarks for the Good of the General Faculty 
 
VIII. Adjournment 
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ELECTRONIC MEETING 
 

For security purposes -- all attendees *MUST* login using any valid zoom account to join the meeting.    

  

IMPORTANT: Faculty Senators must login using their GMU login/password from https://gmu.zoom.us/ to be 
recognized.    

  

Join Zoom Meeting:   https://gmu.zoom.us/j/93770672720?pwd=ZFErdDcvQ25PbU1sZFozaFFxc215dz09 

   
 In case of problems with joining the meeting, use the following information to join:     

· Meeting ID: 937 7067 2720  
· Passcode: 079898  

  

Having Trouble Joining the Meeting with the link above?    
   
 All attendees must sign in into zoom before joining the meeting.    

1. If using GMU Zoom Account (required for all Faculty Senators)    
a. Go to https://gmu.zoom.us    
b. Click on [Sign into Your Account]    
c. Use GMU login credentials to login. (May require 2FA authentication)    
d. Once logged in – click on “JOIN A MEETING”    
e. Enter the Meeting ID (see highlighted above) and click JOIN    
f. If asked for Passcode: enter the Passcode (highlighted above)    

   
2. Joining Senate Meeting using an account other than GMU Zoom Account    

a. Go to https://zoom.us    
b. Click on [SIGN IN]    
c. Use credentials for your existing zoom account    
d. Once logged in – click on “JOIN A MEETING”    
e. Enter the Meeting ID (see highlighted above) and click JOIN    
f. If asked for Passcode: enter the Passcode (highlighted above)    

 

 

  

https://gmu.zoom.us/
https://gmu.zoom.us/
https://zoom.us/
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Appendix A 
Revised Incomplete Grade Policy 

 

Long-standing and current academic policy requires that an incomplete (IN or IX notation) on an undergraduate 
student’s transcript be counted as an F (0.00 quality points) until a final grade is submitted. For graduate 
students, an academic warning is entered on the student’s record.  

This policy seems unreasonable: the incomplete grade is given only to students who are passing the 
course and by agreement between the student and instructor. There is a firm deadline by which the 
incomplete must be satisfied or the IN/IX automatically becomes an F. While the unsatisfactory grade 
is in effect, students may suffer a loss of good academic standing that affects their next semester’s 
activities.  

Also, the policy is inconsistent with other policies: In Progress (IP); Absent with Permission (AB); and 
Special Provision (SP) that resemble an incomplete except they have no effect on GPA/academic 
warning.  

The Committee moves approval of the revised Incomplete policy. The suggested revisions to the 
catalog are shown with underline (insertions) and strikethrough (deletions). 

AP.3.3 Additional Grade Notations 

Incomplete (IN) 

This grade may be given to students who are passing a course but who may be unable to complete 
scheduled coursework for a cause beyond reasonable control. Unless the faculty member has specified 
an earlier deadline, the student must then complete all the requirements by the end of the ninth week 
of the next semester, not including summer term, and the instructor must turn in the final grade by the 
end of the 10th week. Faculty members who choose to require an earlier incomplete deadline will be 
required to file an Incomplete Grade Contract with the local academic unit’s office, detailing the work 
that remains to be done, the general reason for the incomplete, and the student’s grade at the point of 
receiving the incomplete. Additional time may be granted upon approval of an Incomplete Extension 
form. Unless an explicit written extension is filed with the Office of the University Registrar by the 
faculty deadline, the grade of IN is changed by the University Registrar’s office to an F. The maximum 
IN extension is to the end of the same semester in which it was originally due.  Students who have filed 
their intent to graduate have only six weeks from the date of degree conferral to resolve any 
incomplete grades and have the final grades recorded by the University Registrar’s office. 

While a grade of IN remains on the transcript, it is treated as an unsatisfactory grade in determining 
probation, suspension, termination, or dismissal. Removal of INs from the transcript may result in 
retroactive elimination of probation, suspension, termination, or dismissal. 

IN has no effect on the GPA and remains on the record until the work is completed and a final grade is 
submitted by the instructor. If the work has not been completed and no final grade has been 
submitted by the established deadline, the grade of IN is changed by the University Registrar’s office to 
an F.  
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Incomplete, extended (IX)   

IX is given by the Office of the University Registrar after receiving an Incomplete Extension form signed 
by the instructor and the appropriate dean. The extension gives students additional time to complete 
work; the amount of time is specified by the instructor. The final grade must be submitted to the 
University Registrar’s office before the beginning of the final exams period for the semester in which 
the IN grade was originally due. A grade of IX affects the academic record in the same way as does a 
grade of IN. 

AP 3.7 GPA 

…Current GPA and cumulative GPA do not apply to graduate students. A notation of academic warning 
is entered on the transcript of a graduate student who receives a grade of C, or a grade of F in a 
graduate course or while a grade of IN or IX is in effect. A degree GPA is computed for graduate 
students based on graded courses completed at the university and applied toward the degree. For 
more information, see AP.6 Graduate Policies. 

AP.6.6 Graduate Academic Standing  

AP.6.6.1 Academic Warning  

A notation of academic warning is entered on the transcript of a graduate student who receives a 
grade of C or F in a graduate course or while a grade of IN is in effect. 
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Appendix B 
Revised Charge for the Faculty Handbook Revision Committee 

 

Original charge to the committee 

Faculty Handbook Revision Committee (Approved by the Faculty Senate April 28, 2010)  

The Organization and Operations Committee moves that the Faculty Senate establish a Faculty Handbook 

Revision Committee consisting of three tenured members of the instructional faculty, at least one of whom must 

be a Senator, to consider changes to the Faculty Handbook and make recommendations to the Faculty Senate.  

Proposed changes may be brought to the Committee by any member of the faculty, administration, or Visitor. 

The Committee is charged to confer with appropriate members of the administration during consideration of 

any change.  

In order to maintain continuity, members of this Committee shall have staggered terms of one, two, and three 

years. 

 

From the Preface to the Faculty Handbook (2021) 

…Proposals to revise the Handbook will be considered by the Faculty Handbook Revision Committee (a 
University Standing Committee composed of three faculty members elected by the Faculty Senate) 
which meets jointly with representatives from Human Resources and Payroll and the Provost’s office. 
The proposed revisions that are approved by that body will be presented to the Faculty Senate for 
approval.  

All revisions require the formal approval of the Board of Visitors…. 

 

Proposed revision of the charge of the Faculty Handbook Revision Committee  

Committee Membership:  

• Three members of the instructional faculty elected by the Faculty Senate to 3-year terms. In order to 
maintain continuity, the faculty members of the Committee shall have staggered terms. At least one 
member must be a Senator and at least two members must be tenured. The Chair of the committee is 
appointed by and from among the elected faculty members. 

• An administrative representative appointed by the Provost from the Provost’s office. 
• An administrative representative from Human Resources appointed by the Vice President of Human 

Resources. 
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Charge:  

The Committee will review the Faculty Handbook each year for potential changes. Proposed changes may also 

be brought to the Committee by any member of the faculty, administration, or Board of Visitors. The Committee 

is charged to confer with other members of the faculty and the administration during the review, as 

appropriate.  

Procedure: 

The Committee will present its proposed revisions to the Faculty Senate for discussion at least 3 weeks before a 

final set of recommended revisions is presented to the Faculty Senate for a vote. During a discussion meeting, 

the Faculty Senate may recommend changes to be considered by the Committee. The Committee will review the 

recommended changes. At the meeting during which the Committee presents its final revision report, the 

Faculty Senate may accept or reject the proposed revisions, but may not amend them. Any meeting where 

revisions are presented may be a Special Meeting of the Faculty Senate. Before any Faculty Senate meeting 

where revisions are presented by the Committee, whether for discussion or vote, the revisions will have been 

approved by the Provost and the President.  

All revisions require the formal approval of the Board of Visitors 
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Appendix C 
Committee Reports 

 
Task Force on Reimagining Faculty Roles and Rewards—submitted by Melissa Broeckelman-Post & 
Kim Eby, co-chairs 
 
The Task Force on Reimagining Faculty Roles and Rewards Community Forum will be held online via Zoom on 
Friday, February 18 from 11:00am-12:00pm via Zoom. Please log in to your Zoom account to be authenticated 
before clicking on the link below to join the meeting:  
 
Join Zoom Meeting: https://gmu.zoom.us/j/92913906875?pwd=Mnh0eHRCQVkwaDI4ZVBQVUNTUDNpQT09   
Meeting ID: 929 1390 6875  
Passcode: 298537  
 
This meeting will be recorded, and a feedback survey will be distributed at the Forum as well as with the 
recording afterward.   
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Committee on External Academic Relations (CEAR)—submitted by Isaac Gang and Chaowei (Phil) 
Yang 
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Graduate Council– submitted by Cristiana Stan Faculty Senate Representative, January 31, 2022 
Graduate Council Report 

November 17 & December 15, 2021 
January 19, 2022 

November 17, 2021 

1. Revisions to AP 6.11 have been approved. The revisions align the policy with the Graduate Council 
Bylaws. 

2. Minor revisions to AP 6.4.1 Non-degree student status. The revised policy was extended to also include 
certificates. The non-degree credits taken at Mason can be applied towards maximum two certificates 
and/or degrees. 

3. Dissertation Completion Grants: Grants for Spring 2022 will include financial support of 11K and 3 
credits of 999. Concern was expressed regarding the small number of students who received degree 
completion grants and ultimately graduated in Spring 2021 and Summer 2022. 

4. Update from phase 1 SACSCOC offsite review: one standard review indicated that GMU may not have 
enough full-time faculty to monitor the integrity of programs. No other standard reviews concerned 
graduate programs or graduate education.  

5. Wai Ling Fong joined the GC as non-voting member representing GAPSA.  

December 15, 2021 

1. Presidential Scholarship will increase the number of scholars across the institution using a cost share 
model. Beginning fall 2022, every doctoral program will be eligible for a third scholar. The Provost Office 
will cover summer stipend of $8,000, academic year tuition, and annual subsidized graduate health 
insurance. The program/department/college/school will cover 9-month academic year stipend of 
$23,000. There will be no change to the funding model for the first two scholarships available to the 
programs. The scholarship application platform will open February 1, 2022. 

2. Mr. Jason McKnight joined the Office of Graduate Education as the Associate Director of Graduate 
Academic Success. 

3. The Registrar Office is working to digitize the graduate student forms. The Registrar Office is 
transitioning to a new platform, Stellic, for course planning and curriculum-based analytics. Stellic will 
eventually replace Degree Works. Stellic will be launched in January 2022 and a small number of units 
will be using it starting in summer 2022.  

January 19, 2022 

1. GIA scholarship deadline: February 1st, 2022. 
2. The Mason Graduate Interdisciplinary Conference will be held in-person on Friday, April 8, and 

will include a breakfast, lunch, plenary and breakout sessions, poster presentations, and a closing 
reception for 3MT® Competition winners. The application deadline for graduate student poster 
and panel presentations is February 18. The 3MT® Competition deadline for graduate students is 
January 31. For more information, visit the website or email geaward@gmu.edu.   

3. The Summer Research Fellowship deadline is January 26 and asked the units to encourage 
eligible students to apply. For more information, visit the website or email geaward@gmu.edu. 

4. The new Graduate Education website is live; feedback to be submitted HERE.  
5. GAPSA is partnering with University Career Services to launch their first-ever Graduate Student 

Resume Competition. This is an opportunity for graduate students to practice writing their 
resumes, learn about resources that the university has to offer in resume writing and career 
services, and potentially win some fun awards. Submissions are due by Sunday, February 13. 

https://learn-us-east-1-prod-fleet01-xythos.content.blackboardcdn.com/blackboard.learn.xythos.prod/5a30bcf95ea52/39770516?X-Blackboard-Expiration=1643598000000&X-Blackboard-Signature=BuYdoqwbptcwiXcLRvTge7m1l5ULTRw9vAqzAJ4pL9k%3D&X-Blackboard-Client-Id=200078&response-cache-control=private%2C%20max-age%3D21600&response-content-disposition=inline%3B%20filename%2A%3DUTF-8%27%27AP.6.11%2520revision%2520Nov%2520GC.pdf&response-content-type=application%2Fpdf&X-Amz-Security-Token=IQoJb3JpZ2luX2VjEOj%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2FwEaCXVzLWVhc3QtMSJHMEUCIQCmBU4R27QPALMToaUxnLRXndiNIEeAhuiPPdaPgfYePAIgccqNwwyYIlpD4BbBzug%2BzEC9c%2B8DlVzBwfIVemJGfSYq%2BgMIIRAAGgw1NTY5MDM4NjEzNjEiDBb9IP0iZKVnNcvjuyrXA2OQ4DrPNy8mMj3KQ5q8qbidlK0OGtWfQcPsK89BT%2FJa6M92I1SU6O5bda0szR%2BA7g7qBzdsfVyqTVlu3%2FMjv%2F9aALPnrJj%2FmkAjWyJcLpqSLWA1PZT8x12QhmbSF%2FocAvTkXIiEsCWjW%2FGHJ%2F8UdGyt96EWSSyR83wK0WWs82Zt0nF%2F9aYtYGV9xyelVe6A1GA8BLlQTmnmxitFwU2a1imS%2FTf2BTfd%2FQbIHxop6GTBMX5Nu%2BbE9uEpBUw7UA35M%2BqmxLK7hfUgv63qH1q3rt876mD2ly703sGz2MLnM247UVBFua9WqJiReWQNdcg4d3kkrqvYYw%2B9G5zCoJPCP%2BV%2F3LPIUB4LAbMVOhKWp7MEb36Hg1PeLCsH%2Bkf9D%2BSZf6ZHm1iINSkLosMYKTJHNV1CFMCET5zNt0sdNod8VhcBuOlqRvbpN7sQv8YOBJadGVz6FhbO%2BO0sgF7hadHoYb7dCuM8qRmx6Oa%2BF5YBDGDcYcd6uWd47e16WkWHqiDW2SqWP5EvYqkU4jIuvYAQVjcZsxqDpgL%2FTtocT4EhnVIwa2OYZhPE2qG2tL34j7Ly7nizcPw%2FywnxYI80%2B32xxyvGczQaP1xDzYXjLDw69vmomy9K2LDRazCTvNyPBjqlASWI6JjMa%2B8j3BrFmP1%2B8mqJjH0TnxwIojl3PUvYbz43BO6p3POWn3zlK0g8p3yHB71M1CKrintVjDp3mVZ7tIbGIKGArx9t4yKs8hNGlqjxdvS7VCQEPu18S5UXd4NqKrcX%2F%2BlKspoQteNRK7BFpEESUlcnniV4ilyeVfhmwPkQa%2BuYV%2BCJj0w%2BcA1mLIjHsv70HVQDfDFuZ3nhIydIDNVi9dxdVA%3D%3D&X-Amz-Algorithm=AWS4-HMAC-SHA256&X-Amz-Date=20220130T210000Z&X-Amz-SignedHeaders=host&X-Amz-Expires=21600&X-Amz-Credential=ASIAYDKQORRY7QAMZA6G%2F20220130%2Fus-east-1%2Fs3%2Faws4_request&X-Amz-Signature=9ef433c9534699079372dbd77f6c4f8f257ff331b116fbae285b40ba5d29a994
https://learn-us-east-1-prod-fleet01-xythos.content.blackboardcdn.com/blackboard.learn.xythos.prod/5a30bcf95ea52/39737874?X-Blackboard-Expiration=1643598000000&X-Blackboard-Signature=b%2Bl5mgpUIKZOqJ%2B53JuOdhulBNtZvho%2F%2B9QKWcv4iF4%3D&X-Blackboard-Client-Id=200078&response-cache-control=private%2C%20max-age%3D21600&response-content-disposition=inline%3B%20filename%2A%3DUTF-8%27%27GCbylaws_gc_approved_aug18_2021_clean%25282%2529.pdf&response-content-type=application%2Fpdf&X-Amz-Security-Token=IQoJb3JpZ2luX2VjEOj%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2FwEaCXVzLWVhc3QtMSJHMEUCIQCmBU4R27QPALMToaUxnLRXndiNIEeAhuiPPdaPgfYePAIgccqNwwyYIlpD4BbBzug%2BzEC9c%2B8DlVzBwfIVemJGfSYq%2BgMIIRAAGgw1NTY5MDM4NjEzNjEiDBb9IP0iZKVnNcvjuyrXA2OQ4DrPNy8mMj3KQ5q8qbidlK0OGtWfQcPsK89BT%2FJa6M92I1SU6O5bda0szR%2BA7g7qBzdsfVyqTVlu3%2FMjv%2F9aALPnrJj%2FmkAjWyJcLpqSLWA1PZT8x12QhmbSF%2FocAvTkXIiEsCWjW%2FGHJ%2F8UdGyt96EWSSyR83wK0WWs82Zt0nF%2F9aYtYGV9xyelVe6A1GA8BLlQTmnmxitFwU2a1imS%2FTf2BTfd%2FQbIHxop6GTBMX5Nu%2BbE9uEpBUw7UA35M%2BqmxLK7hfUgv63qH1q3rt876mD2ly703sGz2MLnM247UVBFua9WqJiReWQNdcg4d3kkrqvYYw%2B9G5zCoJPCP%2BV%2F3LPIUB4LAbMVOhKWp7MEb36Hg1PeLCsH%2Bkf9D%2BSZf6ZHm1iINSkLosMYKTJHNV1CFMCET5zNt0sdNod8VhcBuOlqRvbpN7sQv8YOBJadGVz6FhbO%2BO0sgF7hadHoYb7dCuM8qRmx6Oa%2BF5YBDGDcYcd6uWd47e16WkWHqiDW2SqWP5EvYqkU4jIuvYAQVjcZsxqDpgL%2FTtocT4EhnVIwa2OYZhPE2qG2tL34j7Ly7nizcPw%2FywnxYI80%2B32xxyvGczQaP1xDzYXjLDw69vmomy9K2LDRazCTvNyPBjqlASWI6JjMa%2B8j3BrFmP1%2B8mqJjH0TnxwIojl3PUvYbz43BO6p3POWn3zlK0g8p3yHB71M1CKrintVjDp3mVZ7tIbGIKGArx9t4yKs8hNGlqjxdvS7VCQEPu18S5UXd4NqKrcX%2F%2BlKspoQteNRK7BFpEESUlcnniV4ilyeVfhmwPkQa%2BuYV%2BCJj0w%2BcA1mLIjHsv70HVQDfDFuZ3nhIydIDNVi9dxdVA%3D%3D&X-Amz-Algorithm=AWS4-HMAC-SHA256&X-Amz-Date=20220130T210000Z&X-Amz-SignedHeaders=host&X-Amz-Expires=21600&X-Amz-Credential=ASIAYDKQORRY7QAMZA6G%2F20220130%2Fus-east-1%2Fs3%2Faws4_request&X-Amz-Signature=face6b60b2cbd38e01c741ce33c06eed947107498be0622b84503793e3900d2a
https://learn-us-east-1-prod-fleet01-xythos.content.blackboardcdn.com/blackboard.learn.xythos.prod/5a30bcf95ea52/39737874?X-Blackboard-Expiration=1643598000000&X-Blackboard-Signature=b%2Bl5mgpUIKZOqJ%2B53JuOdhulBNtZvho%2F%2B9QKWcv4iF4%3D&X-Blackboard-Client-Id=200078&response-cache-control=private%2C%20max-age%3D21600&response-content-disposition=inline%3B%20filename%2A%3DUTF-8%27%27GCbylaws_gc_approved_aug18_2021_clean%25282%2529.pdf&response-content-type=application%2Fpdf&X-Amz-Security-Token=IQoJb3JpZ2luX2VjEOj%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2FwEaCXVzLWVhc3QtMSJHMEUCIQCmBU4R27QPALMToaUxnLRXndiNIEeAhuiPPdaPgfYePAIgccqNwwyYIlpD4BbBzug%2BzEC9c%2B8DlVzBwfIVemJGfSYq%2BgMIIRAAGgw1NTY5MDM4NjEzNjEiDBb9IP0iZKVnNcvjuyrXA2OQ4DrPNy8mMj3KQ5q8qbidlK0OGtWfQcPsK89BT%2FJa6M92I1SU6O5bda0szR%2BA7g7qBzdsfVyqTVlu3%2FMjv%2F9aALPnrJj%2FmkAjWyJcLpqSLWA1PZT8x12QhmbSF%2FocAvTkXIiEsCWjW%2FGHJ%2F8UdGyt96EWSSyR83wK0WWs82Zt0nF%2F9aYtYGV9xyelVe6A1GA8BLlQTmnmxitFwU2a1imS%2FTf2BTfd%2FQbIHxop6GTBMX5Nu%2BbE9uEpBUw7UA35M%2BqmxLK7hfUgv63qH1q3rt876mD2ly703sGz2MLnM247UVBFua9WqJiReWQNdcg4d3kkrqvYYw%2B9G5zCoJPCP%2BV%2F3LPIUB4LAbMVOhKWp7MEb36Hg1PeLCsH%2Bkf9D%2BSZf6ZHm1iINSkLosMYKTJHNV1CFMCET5zNt0sdNod8VhcBuOlqRvbpN7sQv8YOBJadGVz6FhbO%2BO0sgF7hadHoYb7dCuM8qRmx6Oa%2BF5YBDGDcYcd6uWd47e16WkWHqiDW2SqWP5EvYqkU4jIuvYAQVjcZsxqDpgL%2FTtocT4EhnVIwa2OYZhPE2qG2tL34j7Ly7nizcPw%2FywnxYI80%2B32xxyvGczQaP1xDzYXjLDw69vmomy9K2LDRazCTvNyPBjqlASWI6JjMa%2B8j3BrFmP1%2B8mqJjH0TnxwIojl3PUvYbz43BO6p3POWn3zlK0g8p3yHB71M1CKrintVjDp3mVZ7tIbGIKGArx9t4yKs8hNGlqjxdvS7VCQEPu18S5UXd4NqKrcX%2F%2BlKspoQteNRK7BFpEESUlcnniV4ilyeVfhmwPkQa%2BuYV%2BCJj0w%2BcA1mLIjHsv70HVQDfDFuZ3nhIydIDNVi9dxdVA%3D%3D&X-Amz-Algorithm=AWS4-HMAC-SHA256&X-Amz-Date=20220130T210000Z&X-Amz-SignedHeaders=host&X-Amz-Expires=21600&X-Amz-Credential=ASIAYDKQORRY7QAMZA6G%2F20220130%2Fus-east-1%2Fs3%2Faws4_request&X-Amz-Signature=face6b60b2cbd38e01c741ce33c06eed947107498be0622b84503793e3900d2a
https://learn-us-east-1-prod-fleet01-xythos.content.blackboardcdn.com/blackboard.learn.xythos.prod/5a30bcf95ea52/39770518?X-Blackboard-Expiration=1643598000000&X-Blackboard-Signature=Z4PV4ZJ%2FTnINB%2F3U1Eo%2FPnSwFIiJ%2BFoNDmsX6T6oqZs%3D&X-Blackboard-Client-Id=200078&response-cache-control=private%2C%20max-age%3D21600&response-content-disposition=inline%3B%20filename%2A%3DUTF-8%27%27AP.6.4.1_gc_nov_21.pdf&response-content-type=application%2Fpdf&X-Amz-Security-Token=IQoJb3JpZ2luX2VjEOj%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2FwEaCXVzLWVhc3QtMSJHMEUCIQCmBU4R27QPALMToaUxnLRXndiNIEeAhuiPPdaPgfYePAIgccqNwwyYIlpD4BbBzug%2BzEC9c%2B8DlVzBwfIVemJGfSYq%2BgMIIRAAGgw1NTY5MDM4NjEzNjEiDBb9IP0iZKVnNcvjuyrXA2OQ4DrPNy8mMj3KQ5q8qbidlK0OGtWfQcPsK89BT%2FJa6M92I1SU6O5bda0szR%2BA7g7qBzdsfVyqTVlu3%2FMjv%2F9aALPnrJj%2FmkAjWyJcLpqSLWA1PZT8x12QhmbSF%2FocAvTkXIiEsCWjW%2FGHJ%2F8UdGyt96EWSSyR83wK0WWs82Zt0nF%2F9aYtYGV9xyelVe6A1GA8BLlQTmnmxitFwU2a1imS%2FTf2BTfd%2FQbIHxop6GTBMX5Nu%2BbE9uEpBUw7UA35M%2BqmxLK7hfUgv63qH1q3rt876mD2ly703sGz2MLnM247UVBFua9WqJiReWQNdcg4d3kkrqvYYw%2B9G5zCoJPCP%2BV%2F3LPIUB4LAbMVOhKWp7MEb36Hg1PeLCsH%2Bkf9D%2BSZf6ZHm1iINSkLosMYKTJHNV1CFMCET5zNt0sdNod8VhcBuOlqRvbpN7sQv8YOBJadGVz6FhbO%2BO0sgF7hadHoYb7dCuM8qRmx6Oa%2BF5YBDGDcYcd6uWd47e16WkWHqiDW2SqWP5EvYqkU4jIuvYAQVjcZsxqDpgL%2FTtocT4EhnVIwa2OYZhPE2qG2tL34j7Ly7nizcPw%2FywnxYI80%2B32xxyvGczQaP1xDzYXjLDw69vmomy9K2LDRazCTvNyPBjqlASWI6JjMa%2B8j3BrFmP1%2B8mqJjH0TnxwIojl3PUvYbz43BO6p3POWn3zlK0g8p3yHB71M1CKrintVjDp3mVZ7tIbGIKGArx9t4yKs8hNGlqjxdvS7VCQEPu18S5UXd4NqKrcX%2F%2BlKspoQteNRK7BFpEESUlcnniV4ilyeVfhmwPkQa%2BuYV%2BCJj0w%2BcA1mLIjHsv70HVQDfDFuZ3nhIydIDNVi9dxdVA%3D%3D&X-Amz-Algorithm=AWS4-HMAC-SHA256&X-Amz-Date=20220130T210000Z&X-Amz-SignedHeaders=host&X-Amz-Expires=21600&X-Amz-Credential=ASIAYDKQORRY7QAMZA6G%2F20220130%2Fus-east-1%2Fs3%2Faws4_request&X-Amz-Signature=54aec2a6ef67170d10fe64fb313f23501fea17b8c7912f1cf937237ba18eb898
https://learn-us-east-1-prod-fleet01-xythos.content.blackboardcdn.com/blackboard.learn.xythos.prod/5a30bcf95ea52/40050815?X-Blackboard-Expiration=1643608800000&X-Blackboard-Signature=qpdy%2BdYr7UE3eWnLcd5gZSjPAAPfCY%2FaZgRQoskees0%3D&X-Blackboard-Client-Id=200078&response-cache-control=private%2C%20max-age%3D21600&response-content-disposition=inline%3B%20filename%2A%3DUTF-8%27%27GC_DCG%255B14%255D.pdf&response-content-type=application%2Fpdf&X-Amz-Security-Token=IQoJb3JpZ2luX2VjEOn%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2F%2FwEaCXVzLWVhc3QtMSJIMEYCIQCrrPs373%2BNNjWuhgNIa2mWytFYlovRn1aVPJrX%2By8j2gIhAOMB9WCFPOKqxMxxjc9YjeoAw9cvPjV7aD%2F24Iw5gY0zKvoDCCIQABoMNTU2OTAzODYxMzYxIgx6NLApy5TQeKBNY1Qq1wPaZpkw5J0%2FtTTl5Ob4JizbV8GgxfjeqanX%2FNZAxkABsWeLmWRIh5byOQw0BfM6dGX3%2Bk%2BFwIBKxFTqGpqUmDeDI3DK7%2FaWqZqVOEbD5T93w9VCE7pC4aMw7YsEpJ7eQ2ZDKGyN1PX%2F5jLaNUfaN0ySOI4owxDqL3GIY6BhkTzrgiR8wOGXsC2WHnZ1LmxeGVC%2FLtEI57%2Bv%2B8dIaARB6%2Fll%2FCUlpSdxx4spNxL0lt%2FK%2BzHfsZ%2FkeqXFRnJTB5ijEwMIeZy9K18esAHguoP7hTDQiInCQqNvb8mKV61FSaa1HNpNMu%2F3cA41819dRpTdBsrqIUT%2F%2BGqE78tWAsijNKl09%2B3gu7bGVXy6eSvUZKbhkCOFddKhAcYN029oohkMritM8y4CjX4iSdcX7pvmh5rT%2B9CXZFmWE8MlTOG2pFeYjSFw0ek6jUgq8KvwX%2FvNXXDgfcR2%2B%2F5Jr6pGeCN1xVwkdJXLrmL6bwZRiHrVbNBp6oeTB6EAWIH3agA3BlNq3xdrQ5KU0G28bVfR3jgWAqFYjtCOaqU6%2FrRWqa7eGf9SakZ7X4lWl7Q7rT7Ko8fE%2FqqQUuO2KrBQCZBx6bLHoEEj4IiHHhS%2BjrrWq8qfWOSMD2gIQ4pigkswwd7cjwY6pAF8g0dX6%2FbIn%2Fudd8VpSbEEIYsHCh9FkVxy%2BWES5%2FHZdDplwskKKN5AUk7T6rfd28s%2FwfqMpiqjPJTRCD9IKNJhMYtI8aDkBSUvBlFTBmZT%2BHY9%2FeU7UxoKAIsJNVmappu39QbqDxLeyK3%2FcIcvgMQKYozIpZ%2B1sv0U3aEesJhBzzIrmfGXLkNwA4nVUPCfg%2FlSVohQ%2BzCh1q%2FqdJrng%2FRQ4v6iCA%3D%3D&X-Amz-Algorithm=AWS4-HMAC-SHA256&X-Amz-Date=20220131T000000Z&X-Amz-SignedHeaders=host&X-Amz-Expires=21600&X-Amz-Credential=ASIAYDKQORRYVXHSU7PP%2F20220131%2Fus-east-1%2Fs3%2Faws4_request&X-Amz-Signature=b034c3da1ae3ca79271926bfa25e1f754ad0cd5070c61109a0741441cc386d70
https://provost.gmu.edu/academics-and-research/graduate-education/awards-and-grants
https://provost.gmu.edu/academics-and-research/graduate-education/3mtr
https://provost.gmu.edu/academics-and-research/graduate-education/3mtr
https://provost.gmu.edu/academics-and-research/graduate-education/awards-and-grants
mailto:geaward@gmu.edu
https://provost.gmu.edu/academics-and-research/graduate-education/awards-and-grants
https://provost.gmu.edu/academics-and-research/graduate-education/awards-and-grants
mailto:geaward@gmu.edu
https://graduate.gmu.edu/
https://forms.office.com/r/xVC0EyEChF
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Details can be found here: https://gapsa.gmu.edu/gapsa-ucs-spring-2022-graduate-resume-
competition/. 

Respectfully Submitted by Cristiana Stan, Faculty Senate Representative to the Graduate Council 2021-2022 

 
 
Grievance Committee – submitted by John Farina, Chair, January 22, 2022 
The University faculty grievance committee had no new business and no cases before it. 

  

https://gapsa.gmu.edu/gapsa-ucs-spring-2022-graduate-resume-competition/
https://gapsa.gmu.edu/gapsa-ucs-spring-2022-graduate-resume-competition/
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Mason Club – submitted by Rutledge Dennis, Joe Scimecca, and Steve Pearlstein, founders of the 
Mason Club 
 

January 31, 2022 

Melissa Broeckelman-Post 
Chair, Faculty Senate 
 
Dear Melissa, 

One of the many unfortunate side effects of the Covid pandemic is that faculty and staff have lost 
connection with each other and the sense of community that comes from working in the same 
place each day.  The kind of informal but important interaction that goes on in office corridors, 
passing on the walkways between class and over a cup of coffee at the student center—all that has 
been missing from our professional life for the last two years.  As the pandemic recedes, it will be 
important to look for ways to revive those interactions, rebuild that sense of community and recall 
the fun and excitement of being on campus with so many smart, interesting colleagues. 

Another casualty of the pandemic has been the Mason Club, the university’s faculty and staff lunch 
facility that operated for two-plus years in the Pilot House, across from the Rappahannock Parking 
deck.  During the Covid shutdown, the university decided that the Pilot House should be returned 
to student use. So last fall, the Mason Club reopened in temporary quarters in the Blackstone 
Room in South Side, just off the large student dining hall.  The smaller space and less convenient 
food setup are significantly less conducive to creating an easy, pleasant place for faculty and staff 
to have a meal or coffee together, host campus guests and job applicants or provide a venue for 
staff lunches and celebrations.  

Looking forward to Covid’s retreat in the fall and a more fulsome return to in-person operations, 
we—the three founders of the Mason Club —have begun discussions with university 
administration about finding a new permanent home.  We are eager to hear from faculty and staff 
– and in particular from the Faculty and Staff Senates—about their level of interest in having such 
a permanent facility, along with suggestions for improving the experience at the Club and 
increasing the number of colleagues who use it regularly.  A strong statement of support from the 
Senate at this time would significantly improve the prospect of securing a satisfactory new home 
for the Mason Club. 

Thank you for bringing this to the attention of the Faculty Senate. 

Rutledge Dennis  Joe Scimecca                Steve Pearlstein  
Professor   Professor   Professor 
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Mason Core – submitted by Laura Poms and Bethany Usher, Co-chairs, February 1, 2022 
Mason Core Committee Report to Faculty Senate 

 
December 9, 2021 Meeting 
 
Gina Polychronopoulos, OIEP presented and the Committee adopted a Mason Core assessment plan. The 
assessment will occur in three phases as follows:  
 

• Phase 1: Data capture. This will include a two-year sampling period and new options for capturing, 
storing and accessing data (student work and syllabus) as well as professional development workshops 
from the Stearns Center.   

• Phase 2: Rating artifacts. This will include a rubric norming session at the start of the fall and spring 
semesters. During summer, findings will be shared with the Mason Core committee and 
faculty/leadership by the end of summer.   

• Phase 3: Continuous Improvement. In the fall, findings will be discussed and actions may be taken (i.e. 
rubric revision, SLO refinement). In spring, these actions could be implemented if needed. Continuous 
improvement such as professional development with the Stearns Center will be available. 

 
The Committee then reviewed the work of the task forces on enhancements to the Mason Core, which was 
continued from the November 18, 2021 meeting.  These committees focused on the following aspects of Mason 
undergraduate general education: Capstone/Synthesis, Global Understanding, and Just Society.  
 
With input from the task forces, which included members from outside of Mason Core, five potential models for 
enhancements to the Mason Core were developed in anticipation of the University-wide town hall to be held on 
January 28th. Out of this discussion, it was clear there was a need for one additional task force to address the 
potential of revising the Western Civilization/World History category. 
 
January 27, 2022 meeting 
The ADVANCE team presented on the potential challenges and benefits that transfer students may experience in 
light of any changes to the Mason Core. Specific information was provided in reference to the current models up 
for discussion at the town hall.  
 
Final task forces presentations included catalog descriptions, student learning outcomes, assessment input, and 
potential impacts on student degree programs. Three potential Mason Core models were selected for presentation 
to the Mason community at the Mason Core Enhancement Town Hall. 
 
January 28, 2022 Mason Core Enhancement Town Hall 
More than 200 Mason community members attended. Background for the enhancements were discussed, the 
findings of all task forces were presented and three potential models were introduced. A recording of the town 
hall, including slides and additional supporting information are posted on the Mason Core website. The questions 
asked during the town hall are being used to create an FAQ which will be available shortly. Senators are strongly 
encouraged  to review the recording, if they were not able to attend the town hall  and provide feedback via the 
survey, which is available until February 18th. 
 
The committee will review the feedback data and provide recommendations to Faculty Senate for consideration in 
the March 2022 timeframe. 
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Recently Approved Mason Core Courses 
Date Category Title 

9/16/2021 Literature SEED:370 Young Adult Literature in Multicultural 
Settings 

9/16/2021 Capstone GCH 466: Physical Activity in Public Health 
10/7/2021 Literature INTS 363: Social Justice Narratives 

11/18/2021 Quantitative Reasoning BUS 210: Business Analytics I 
12/9/2021 Synthesis NEUR 424: Sleep and Circadian Rhythm 
1/27/2022 Synthesis NEUR 473: Current Neuroscience Research in Germany 

 
Respectfully submitted: 
Laura Wheeler Poms, Mason Core Committee co-chair 
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Master Plan Steering Committee Final Report- submitted by Zachary Schrag, David Wong, and 
Melissa Broeckelman-Post 
 
Introduction 

Between April 2020 and December 2021, George Mason University developed a master plan for its 
Virginia campuses in two phases. As part of this work, the administration formed a steering committee 
with about two dozen members, including three representatives of the Faculty Senate. Zachary Schrag 
and David Wong were elected by the Faculty Senate to serve as members of this committee. Shannon 
Davis joined in her capacity as Senate chair until May 2021 when Melissa Broeckelman-Post, took over 
as Senate chair and joined the steering committee. 

The Master Plan Steering Committee met six times between May and October 2020, and five times from 
February through October 2021. Steering Committee meetings were not recorded and no official minutes 
were taken. This lack of a record encouraged the free exchange of ideas, but it also makes it difficult to 
establish the degree to which Steering Committee suggestions and questions were addressed in the final 
plan documents. 

The consultants solicited Steering Committee comments on draft reports on two occasions. In April 2021, 
members reviewed the draft Phase One report, and in November 2021, members reviewed the Draft 
Phase Two report. Both sets of draft reports included material that had not been presented to the 
committee for oral discussion. This included important sections, such as the planning principles included 
in the Phase Two report. Sharing early drafts of these sections prior to Steering Committee discussions 
could have allowed more meaningful feedback. The final report is now available on the Construction at 
Mason Document Library: https://construction.gmu.edu/university-master-plan/document-library  

Senate members of the steering committee previous reported on the process prior to the following Senate 
meetings:  

• September 2, 2020: https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/2020-08-
25%20Master%20Plan%20Steering%20Committee%20report%20to%20Faculty%20Senate.pdf?
gmuw-rd=sm&gmuw-rdm=ht 

• October 14, 2020 (continuation of September 30, 2020): 
https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/FS_AGENDA_10-14-20_FINAL.pdf 

• February 3, 2021: https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/FS_AGENDA_2-3-21_final.pdf 

• April 7, 2021: https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/FS_AGENDA_4-7-21_FINAL.pdf 

• April 28, 2021: https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/2021-04-
21%20Faculty%20Senate%20representatives%20draft%20comments%20on%20Master%20Plan
%20phase%20one%20report.pdf?gmuw-rd=sm&gmuw-rdm=ht  

• September 22, 2021: https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/FS_AGENDA_2021-09-
22%20FINAL.pdf 

• October 20, 2021: https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/FS_AGENDA_2021-10-20.pdf 

In October 2021 the steering committee met for the last time. In November 2021 members were given the 
chance to comment on a draft Phase Two report, and the final Phase Two report was issued in 
December. We therefore expect this to be the final report of the Senate members of the Master Plan 
Steering Committee. 

The Senate members of the Steering Committee submitted detailed comments on the Phase One report 
to the Senate for its April 28, 2021 meeting (see above link). This report will therefore focus on the Phase 
Two report, and only selected aspects of the Phase Two report are mentioned here. 

Principles 

Our April 2021 comments on Phase One noted the absence of a statement of principles, and the difficulty 
that absence poses for the evaluation of specific proposals. The Phase Two report addresses this 
concern, adding a series of five principles “to guide mason’s capital investment across all its 
landholdings” (9) 

https://construction.gmu.edu/university-master-plan/document-library
https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/2020-08-25%20Master%20Plan%20Steering%20Committee%20report%20to%20Faculty%20Senate.pdf?gmuw-rd=sm&gmuw-rdm=ht
https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/2020-08-25%20Master%20Plan%20Steering%20Committee%20report%20to%20Faculty%20Senate.pdf?gmuw-rd=sm&gmuw-rdm=ht
https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/2020-08-25%20Master%20Plan%20Steering%20Committee%20report%20to%20Faculty%20Senate.pdf?gmuw-rd=sm&gmuw-rdm=ht
https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/FS_AGENDA_2-3-21_final.pdf
https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/FS_AGENDA_4-7-21_FINAL.pdf
https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/2021-04-21%20Faculty%20Senate%20representatives%20draft%20comments%20on%20Master%20Plan%20phase%20one%20report.pdf?gmuw-rd=sm&gmuw-rdm=ht
https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/2021-04-21%20Faculty%20Senate%20representatives%20draft%20comments%20on%20Master%20Plan%20phase%20one%20report.pdf?gmuw-rd=sm&gmuw-rdm=ht
https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/2021-04-21%20Faculty%20Senate%20representatives%20draft%20comments%20on%20Master%20Plan%20phase%20one%20report.pdf?gmuw-rd=sm&gmuw-rdm=ht
https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/FS_AGENDA_2021-09-22%20FINAL.pdf
https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/FS_AGENDA_2021-09-22%20FINAL.pdf
https://resources.gmu.edu/facstaff/senate/FS_AGENDA_2021-10-20.pdf


Page 20 of 41 

1. Put strategy first 

2. Be compact 

3. Make every dollar and every square foot count 

4. Connect places, people, and communities 

5. Embrace environmental stewardship 

All of these are noble goals, and we expect that they will help sharpen discussion about future decisions. 
While these principles were not explicitly discussed by the committee, they were likely derived by the 
consultants based on committee discussions. 

Space Policy Guidance 

Knowing that faculty were especially concerned with adequate offices, the Senate members of the 
steering committee successfully persuaded the Dumont Janks consultants to meet with faculty on 
September 14, 2021.  

As we noted in our report prepared for the September 22, 2021, meeting of the Faculty Senate (see link 
above) twenty-seven faculty members (including tenure-line, term, and adjunct faculty) attended the 
online meeting and expressed the importance of private offices for full-time faculty for teaching, research, 
and student advising. 

The Phase Two report acknowledges “that many faculty (particularly tenure and tenure-track faculty, and 
faculty with advising responsibilities) feel strongly that having a private office is essential for their ability to 
undertake scholarly activity and meet with students.” (43)  
Beyond that, the recommendations are unclear. The plan states that “modern best practice moves away 
from a job-title based system to a system that considers functional needs,” but it does not distinguish 
between those two approaches. Moreover, Mason’s current Design Standards Manual does not 
distinguish between tenure-track and non-tenure track faculty, but the Master Plan Phase Two report 
does.  

The Phase One report stated that “We typically suggest that private offices have an average station size 
in the range of 80-120 assignable square feet, while shared workspaces should have 40-60 assignable 
square feet per occupant,” and proposed a uniform 1.33 multiplier to office space to get the conference 
room and services spaces. The Phase Two report neither repeats or explicitly retracts these 
recommendations, leaving their status unclear. However, the plan principles state that “academic activity 
should be concentrated within a compact core so as to maximize opportunities for collaboration and 
efficiency.”  

Housing 

A second component of the plan that may be of particular interest to faculty are its ideas about faculty and 
staff housing in Fairfax. 

The report recommends building 22 single-family units on the Tallwood property (just north of Masonvale) 
and considers two scenarios for additional housing on West Campus, just across Ox Road from the main 
campus. That land could either be developed into about 130 single-family houses or 47 single-family 
houses and over 600 apartment units. The Phase Two report, pages 144-147, includes maps of these 
proposals. 

Transportation 

A third faculty concern addressed in Phase Two is transportation. 

George Mason University originated as a University of Virginia campus serving non-residential students in 
Northern Virginia. Despite the growth of on-campus dorms for undergraduates, and plans for additional 
graduate and faculty housing, it continues to serve tens of thousands of commuter students who prefer 
not to live on campus due to the cost or family or work responsibilities. Serving these students remains a 
part of Mason’s mission of inclusive opportunity. Moreover, many employees live far from campus, either 
because of the expense of living in central Fairfax, or because their family members are employed 
elsewhere in the region. Maintaining reasonably easy access to campus buildings thus serves Mason’s 
academic mission. At the same time, reliance on single-passenger automobiles is expensive for students 
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and employees, increases local pollution and greenhouse-gas emissions, contributes to traffic congestion 
and danger, and requires the use of land for surface parking instead of more educational functions.  

Recognizing this tension, the Master Plan seeks to maintain automobile access to the Fairfax campus but 
reduce it in some areas in service to other goals. In the short term, it proposes to reconfigure Patriot 
Circle into two north-south streets and two east-west managed streets that would be restricted to buses 
and cars with special permits, such as those issued to people with disabilities. In the longer term, it 
foresees building a large remote-parking lot on West Campus with shuttle service to the center of 
campus, allowing some of the current surface lots to become sites for new academic and residential 
buildings, as well as expanding housing options that would make it affordable for more employees to live 
within easy walking distance to campus. 

Some steering Committee members—both Faculty Senate representatives and others—have expressed 
concerns about these plans. As nice as it would be to encourage modes other than single-passenger 
vehicles, and to use land toward the center of campus for purposes other than car storage, reduced 
access could deter students from taking in-person classes, and could make it harder for employees to 
balance their work with the rest of their lives. We would like to see more fully fleshed out proposals, 
including data about the current (or better still, pre-pandemic) patterns of travel to each of Mason’s 
campuses, so we could better understand the prospects for reducing automobile usage. 

The Master Plan’s ideas about active transportation (bicycles, scooters, and skateboards) remain vague. 
The plan offers no data about current use of these modes, or targets for future modal share. It offers no 
maps of paths through campus currently used by cyclists and scooter or skateboard riders.  

The Phase Two report states that “design ideas promote alternatives to vehicular travel with a particular 
emphasis on pedestrian and bicycle movement, including the creation of dedicated bike paths” and “a 
multimodal network within the campus,” but it does not include a map proposing such paths or such a 
network. (77, Appendix 30)  

The Phase Two report suggests that bicycles, scooters, and skateboards might be allowed on a shared-
use path as part of the Green Necklace, but initial cross-section drawings of the Necklace propose a path 
only seven feet wide, which is too narrow to be shared by pedestrians and wheeled modes.1  

A more complete vision of transportation to and within the Fairfax campus could guide decisions being 
made in coming years or even months. For example, Mason Facilities is talking about beginning work on 
the Necklace relatively soon. Depending on the design of the paths through the Necklace, it could 
become part of a system of intra-campus active transportation, or a barrier to it. In the medium term, 
President Washington has spoken of the possibility of building as many as five new buildings in coming 
years. Their design and location could dictate the location of future buildings that would require the loss of 
more or fewer parking spaces in surface lots. 

Sci Tech 

In our April 2021 comments on the Phase One report, we noted the vagueness of the goals for the 
SciTech campus, the failure of the report to define key terms, and the lack of explanation for key 
decisions, such as choosing SciTech as the site of a potential medical school.   

While this seems to be in part due to a shift from an initial focus on more fully utilizing space on all of our 
campuses toward an emphasis on a more compact centralization on the Fairfax as a result of data 
collected during this process, more clarity about the strategic vision for continued investment in the 
SciTech campus is needed. 

 

 
  

 
1 MASTER PLAN VIRTUAL ENGAGEMENT SESSION October 7, 2021, slide 28. The Virginia Department of Transportation 
states that “. Some older shared use paths are only 8 feet wide, but for new shared used paths, widths less than 10 feet 
should be avoided except where constraints preclude a wider width.” Shared Use Path Brochure, 2021, 
https://www.virginiadot.org/programs/resources/BikePed/Shared_Use_Path_Brochure-acc11012021.pdf 
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Research Advisory Committee – submitted by Lance Liotta, Chair, January 24, 2022 
Jan. 2022 

Faculty Senate Research Subcommittee Report 

Lance A. Liotta MD PhD 

The topics of current progress for the Faculty Senate Research Subcommittee include a) Mason R1 
status parity with other R1 universities, and, b) Communication with the Vice President for Research. 

R1 Research: George Mason is one of the small subset of 120 US universities with an R1 designation. 
Universities that are classified by the Carnegie Foundation as research universities are R1, R2, or R3.  
R1 is at the top, designating the prestigious “Highest Research Activity”. A major mission of the Research 
Subcommittee is to support any activity that sustains and enhances our R1 designation. To be on par 
with other R1 research universities, Mason needs to revise our OSP infrastructure.  This was recognized 
by Mike Laskofski, head of OSP. The members of the Research Subcommittee met with Mike to provide 
advice concerning the viewpoint of Mason researchers about suggestions for improving the OSP 
management of grants submission, monitoring grant peer review status, and post-award accounting. 
Mike presented his action plan for improving the infrastructure and data collection functions of OSP to 
reduce the administrative burden on Mason scientists. He developed a power point presentation of the 
OSP action plan which the Research Subcommittee reviewed, made comments, and approved. This 
action plan power point presentation was then presented by Mike Laskofski to the entire Faculty Senate. 
Over the next year the Research Subcommittee will continue to work with Mike during the implementation 
phases of his plan. 

Communication with Dr. Marshall. A second major mission of the Research Subcommittee is to 
develop a welcoming and ongoing communication channel for the Senate regarding faculty research 
issues with Dr. Andre Marshall, who is the relatively new Vice President for Research, Innovation and 
Economic Development and President of the George Mason University Research Foundation. Dr. Liotta, 
Chair of the Subcommittee met with Dr. Marshall in several forums as he is seeking feedback for potential 
initiatives that enhance R1 status. These include supporting Mason graduate students, improving 
research infrastructure, conducting new hiring initiatives, evaluating the possibilities for a new medical 
school, and enhancing entrepreneurship. Over the next semester the Research Subcommittee itself will 
seek to meet with Dr. Marshall to offer ongoing help as he plans his new initiatives. We will ask him to 
provide guidance concerning how the faculty, working through their respective Deans, should participate 
in advising the university leadership to proactively sustain the R1 designation. What categories of the 
education programs, research productivity, infrastructural development, hiring and recruitment activity, 
outside funding, etc. are crucial for R1 success? How can the faculty do its part to build our R1 portfolio 
of accomplishments?  

Over the past and current semester the Research Subcommittee Chair has continued to interface with 
Julie Zobel, the Assistant Vice President, Safety, Emergency and Enterprise Risk Management, to 
oversee and insure the medical accuracy and rigor of the Mason student, faculty, and athlete COVID-19 
surveillance testing program, and the anti-COVID-19 antibody testing post-vaccine program, under full 
CAP/CLIA medical diagnostic certification CAP:7223012, CLIA:49D2002076  . 
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Term Faculty Committee – submitted by Kim Eby and Cindy Parker, co-chairs, January 28, 2022 
The Term Faculty Committee put a call for additional members last fall and are happy to welcome Marci 
Kinas Jerome (CEHD) and Steven Harris-Scott (INTO-Mason) to the committee. This past fall, we 
finalized our Term Faculty Committee charter and submitted it to the Faculty Senate Organization and 
Operations committee. We also disseminated our Workload Policy Guidance to academic unit 
leadership (deans and LAU heads) and encouraged a review of local workload policies and/or workload 
assignments to ensure alignment with the guidance. We continue to work with the Faculty Handbook 
committee on relevant revisions and with HR/Payroll on updates about term faculty compensation. 
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Appendix D 
Revised Gift Acceptance Policy 

 

Summary of Recommendations Related to Revision of Gift Acceptance Policy #1123 

As a result of multiple Gift Acceptance Committee discussions and the recommendations made by the Gift 
Acceptance Subcommittee in spring 2021, the members of the Gift Acceptance Committee determined that 
the current Gift Acceptance Policy, approved June 2019, should be reviewed and revised. To complete this 
work, a task force was appointed by Dr. Washington. The task force consisted of the Provost, Vice President 
and Chief Branding Officer, Faculty Senate Chair, one faculty representative and two representatives from 
the Office of Advancement. 

The task force held multiple meetings and discussed and reviewed data related to a number of items 
contained within the current Gift Acceptance Policy. Such data included: 

• Number of times, if at all, gifts related to one or more of the gift criteria contained in the current 
policy have been brought before the committee 

• Number and corresponding values of currently available naming opportunities 
• Information pertaining to number and monetary levels of gifts from foreign entities 

The group discussed the historical context of the various gift criteria found in Section II.C.5 of the current 
policy, as well as the advisory nature of the Gift Acceptance Committee. Additionally, they discussed the 
need to keep the Gift Acceptance Policy focused on the primary concerns of academic freedom, financial 
risk, reputational risk and conflict of interest. 

The following changes to the current policy were recommended: 

• Name of the committee be changed to Gift Acceptance Advisory Committee (Section II.C.3), as 
reflected throughout document 

• Addition of the Vice President and Chief Branding Officer to the committee (Section II.C.3) 
• Clarification of language related to the committee’s purpose to indicate that the committee makes 

recommendations to the University President (Section II.C.4) 
• Revision of criteria for review by the committee (Section II.C.5) 
• Clarification of language related to responsible area for determination of whether or not a gift 

should be reviewed (Section II.C.6) 
• Addition of Vice President and Chief Branding Officer to the members of University leadership to be 

inform of the identity of anonymous donors of $100,000 or more (Section II.D.3) 
• Clarification of how, when necessary, anonymous gifts of $100,000 or more shall be reviewed by 

the committee and other parties identified by the University President (Section II.D.3) 
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Appendix E 
Announcements 

 

Climate Action Plan Development 

 

Hello! 

 
George Mason University is accelerating action in response to the climate crisis by 
developing a new Climate Action Plan (CAP).  

The Mason Sustainability Council’s Carbon Neutrality Task Force is hosting separate 
community focus group sessions for Mason students, faculty, and staff on 
Monday, January 31. Alumni are welcome to participate in any session. 

The CAP will establish a strategic and visionary plan to reduce Mason's greenhouse 
gas emissions in pursuit of its commitment to achieve carbon neutrality. 

Your feedback will inform the CAP and the university’s response to the climate crisis. 

 
What You Need to Know: 

• The focus group will be hosted via Zoom and last for one hour 
• Approximately 15-20 Mason community members will join you  
• Representatives from the Mason Sustainability Council’s Carbon Neutrality Task 

Force, Dumont Janks, and Arup will host the session 
• You will answer questions and share your thoughts in open dialogue 
• You can review the two-page CAP Summary document before the session  

  

Space is LIMITED 

Submit this form to express your interest!  

In addition to the focus group session, there are many other ways to participate in the 
CAP process. Please join us for upcoming CAP Town Halls on January 28, February 18, 
and March 9 – don’t forget to tell your friends!  

https://facilities.gmu.edu/resources/climate-action-plan/
https://go.gmu.edu/CAPSummary
https://go.gmu.edu/CAPFocusGroup
https://go.gmu.edu/CAPTownHalls
https://go.gmu.edu/CAPTownHall
https://gmu.zoom.us/webinar/register/WN_scPG5V3YSfiFjBEjzH8COQ
https://gmu.zoom.us/webinar/register/WN_kfTx1_QiQxWHS_RUjCmZMw
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You can also submit your feedback, questions, comments, and concerns through the 
CAP Feedback Form at any time and visit the CAP website for all the info you need to 
know. 

If you would like to contact the Mason Sustainability Council with questions, 
comments, or concerns, please email masonsc@gmu.edu. 

We hope to see you there! 
  

Best regards,  

Greg Farley, Director of University Sustainability, and Dr. Dann Sklarew, Professor, 
College of Science 

Co-chairs of the Carbon Neutrality Task Force 

Email: masonsc@gmu.edu 

 

Mason Coache – submitted by Kim Eby, Vice Provost, Faculty Affairs and Development Jan. 29, 2022 
“The Mason COACHE Leadership Team will have a busy semester with the launch of the COACHE 
Faculty Satisfaction Survey  The Faculty Satisfaction Survey is designed to drill down into specific areas 
relevant to instructional/research faculty work lives. In 2019 we learned quite a lot about the needs of 
our faculty that led to a number of changes that have been implemented and/or are in progress, both 
at the institutional level and within colleges and schools. This 2022 survey will allow us to assess the 
effectiveness of actions that Mason has taken to address issues that faculty identified in our 2019 
survey. Equally importantly, it will help us learn what is currently on the minds of our faculty as we 
continue to strive to provide support that will help our faculty reach their professional and personal 
goals. Expect to hear more about the survey throughout the semester and please complete the survey 
when you receive your unique link!” 

https://go.gmu.edu/CAPFeedback
https://go.gmu.edu/CAP
mailto:masonsc@gmu.edu
https://sc.gmu.edu/carbon-neutrality-task-force/
mailto:masonsc@gmu.edu
https://provost.gmu.edu/faculty-matters/mason-coache-partnership/faculty-satisfaction-survey
https://provost.gmu.edu/faculty-matters/mason-coache-partnership/faculty-satisfaction-survey
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